TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE JUNE 9TH, 2011 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on June 9th, 2011 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect and give thanks to those, from now and long ago, giving their time and giving their lives to bring peace to our country and our world.


Roll Call:
Mark D’Agostino - present




Thomas Dewhirst - present




Christopher Flynn - present




Johanna Shafer - present




Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance were Attorney Kristen Cinque, taking William Bogle’s place for this meeting, Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

REPORTS:

1. HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S: Mr. Myers reported that the crew had been doing drainage work on Layton Road as well as others: grading dirt roads, mowing and working on equipment.  He added that one man had left, had received many applications for the position and will do interviews, but did not want to wait another month to hire. 

2. TOWN BOARD LIAISON REPORTS:

Councilman Flynn reported from the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting and added that he had been unable to attend the recent Farm & Ag Committee meeting.

Councilman D’Agostino reported from the recent Recreation Commission and Master Plan Committee meetings.

Councilman Dewhirst spoke of the recent CAC meeting.

Councilwoman Shafer stated that she had been unable to attend the Planning Board and Fire Commissioners meetings.

3. SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern spoke of everyone’s concerns and care for Roxanne Myers’ recent accident on Route 82 and made mention of the quick response from our emergency volunteers.  She also spoke of the upcoming Town History Day and the Lions’ Flea Market, a presentation on James Cagney to be given by Dave Tetor and Dorothy Burdick later in the month in Rhinebeck, the opening of Big Rock’s farm stand, the Pine Plains School Board budget re-vote on June 21st, to remind all that we have New York State’s oldest cooperative nursery school, and to thank the American Legion for the Memorial Day tribute.

DISCUSSION ITEMS:

(Several agenda items taken out of order)

3. RECOGNITION OF OISON O’REILLY’S ATTAINING EAGLE SCOUT RANK: Supervisor Stern introduced Stissing Mountain High School sophomore Oisin O’Reilly from Boy Scout Troop #45 who had worked for four years to attain Scouting’s highest rank.  His Eagle Scout project was the completion of a bench at the Stanford Free Library and was given a round of applause by all in attendance.  Oisin thanked everyone for honoring him and spoke of the merits of scouting.

1. PARKING AT THE BANGALL MEMORIAL BY AMERICAN LEGION REQUEST: After discussion, this matter was tabled until next month.

4. DISCUSSION REGARDING NOISE COMPLAINTS: Discussion followed regarding noise complaints from Halas Lane and the Board’s approval of a committee comprised of Councilmen D’Agostino and Dewhirst and two residents of Halas Lane to further discuss the noise issue. Virginia Stern then made a motion to expand this committee to add three additional residents.  The motion was seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Discussion continued and a roll call vote on the motion was as follows: Mark D’Agostino – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Christopher Flynn – no; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion did not carry.  A motion was then made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Christopher Flynn, to dissolve this committee with a roll call vote as follows: Mark 
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D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – no.  Motion carried.  After further discussion, several Board members agreed to look at other municipal noise ordinances. Councilman D’Agostino, as a private citizen and not a Board member, offered to speak with the neighbors that had problems with this noise issue.

2. WEBSITE POLICY: Supervisor Stern proposed two additions to the website policy, as suggested by Atty. Bogle: 1) that the Town Board be responsible for the content, types and categories of information that would be put on the website, and to have any new categories be approved by the Board first before publication; and 2) that the design and the format also be the responsibility of the Town Board, and that changes to that be approved by a vote of the Board before implementation.   A motion to include these two changes to the policy was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried.

5. FOREVER YOUNG CLUB’S FEES FOR NON-RESIDENTS: After discussion, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to allow the Seniors’ group to charge $10 for non-residents to go on their bus trips in order to better fill the bus.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

ITEMS REQUIRING VOTES:

00-�-�-� AFLAC INSURANCE: After discussion on this matter, a resolution prepared by Attorney Bogle was read by Supervisor Stern as follows:

RESOLUTION Number 8 for 2011

CAFETERIA PLAN UNDER SECTION 125 OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE  

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has employees who would benefit from being able to use “pre tax dollars” for the payment of the cost of certain medical, dental or other procedures as well as supplemental insurance and coverages (“Qualified Expenses”) that are not available to them at present, or are available at a higher cost that can be obtained through a plan adopted by the Town, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has been presented with a Flexible Benefits Plan with American Family Life Assurance Company (“AFLAC”) to provide for, among other things, supplemental insurance at various premiums and costs to the employees of the Town if the Town adopts such a Flexible Benefits Plan as proposed by AFLAC (the “FSA” or the “Plan”), and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford wishes to create a Cafeteria Plan under Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code to permit employees to have a Flexible Spending Account, whereby pre tax dollars could be used from their payroll or salary to pay for the cost of such Qualified Expenses with pre tax dollars, and 

WHEREAS, the Town has reviewed its eligible employees, and has made a determination as to the eligible employees, and the definitions in the Plan, as is set forth below, and 

WHEREAS, the Town elects to create a Flexible Spending Account entitled “FLEX ONE” with AFLAC, and to sign the required forms to establish the same prior to the effective date of the PLAN, and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board considers the FSA to be a benefit to its employees, and that it will provide for supplemental insurances and coverages that the employees cannot obtain on their own, or at a lower cost, and thus it would be a benefit to the Town and its employees.

NOW, BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF STANFORD, as follows:

1. The Town hereby creates a Cafeteria Plan under Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code for use by its eligible employees with an AFLAC Flex One Flexible Benefits Plan. 

2. It has determined that the eligibility for the employees shall be as follows:

3. The Town has performed the required Non Discrimination testing and has determined that the proposed Cafeteria Plan complies with the requirements of Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code. 

4. The Town Board directs that the Supervisor enter into the Flex One account with AFLAC and sign any required forms along with the Flexible Benefits Plan to be adopted 
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      with a subsequent resolution

5. The Town shall annually review and certify the compliance and testing with the Plan, as 

well as providing each eligible employee with a Summary Plan Description within 90          days of the date of the renewal or open enrollment period of the Plan. 

On June 9, 2011, a motion was made by Supervisor Virginia Stern, seconded by Town Board Member Johanna Shafer, to approve this resolution.


Discussion followed regarding the definition and description of “eligible employees.”  The motion and resolution were withdrawn and the matter was again tabled.

2. POLICY FOR TOWN FACILITIES’ USE: A “Town of Stanford Municipal Facilities Requirements” application was accepted for use on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, with the following caveat to be included: “#13) When required by the Town Board and the Attorney for the Town, users must provide insurance prior to using facilities.”  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – no; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried.

3. HIGHWAY GARAGE – CAPITAL PROJECT RESOLUTION:  Supervisor Stern read the following resolution:

RESOLUTION #9 FOR THE YEAR 2011

AMENDED AND RESTATED CAPITAL PROJECT RESOLUTION

· HIGHWAY GARAGE CAPITAL PROJECT –

FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF A CAPITAL PROJECT FOR THE PLANNING, CONSTRUCTION, PAYMENT AND FINANCING OF A NEW TOWN OF STANFORD HIGHWAY GARAGE

WHEREAS, The Town Board of the Town of Stanford has reviewed the current Town Highway Garage located at Creamery Road in the Town of Stanford, County of Dutchess, and State of New York, as to the suitability for the Town Highway Employees, the Town Highway Equipment, including the required maintenance, repair, storage and protection of the same, and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has determined that a new Highway Garage is needed, as the existing Highway Garage, which was built originally as a building for milk production and retrofitted to be a highway garage is deficient in space, size, workflow, and other conditions, and is not suitable to be further remodeled, but needs to be replaced, and the Town had, in its General Fund accumulated fund balances over the years in anticipation of having to pay for the construction of a New Town Highway Garage, and

WHEREAS, the Town Board has empowered a committee to consider the construction of a new Town Highway Garage (the “New Town Highway Garage”), and such committee has come back to the Board to recommend that the New Town Highway Garage be located near the existing Town Highway Garage on property owned by the Town of Stanford, and that the Town hire an engineer to design plans for such New Highway Garage, and consider plans to pay and finance the costs of the same, including but not limited to the costs for feasibility, location, survey, engineering, legal, accounting, bidding, construction, and fitting out of the New Town Highway Garage, and the Town Board elects to create a Capital Project and Capital Project fund under New York State Law for the same, and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford adopted a Resolution dated July 8, 2010 for the Capital Project for an amount not to exceed $2,000,000.00, and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford now amends that resolution, and restates the Capital Project Resolution.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, this 9th day of June, 2011 by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, County of Dutchess and State of New York, as follows:

1. The Town Board has previously adopted a Capital Project for the New Town Highway Garage for the Town of Stanford, which shall be called the “Town of Stanford Highway Garage Capital Project.”

2. That the proposed useful life for the Project is at least twenty (20) years pursuant to N.Y. Local Finance Law § 11 (a) (2). 
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3. That the total anticipated budget for the Capital Project is amended and restated to not to exceed Two Million Five Hundred Thousand and no/100ths ($2,500,000.00) Dollars.

4. That the Town shall create a separate fund for such Capital Project, and account for the funding and expenditures in that fund. The Town shall maintain separate accounts for the expenditures out of the fund for such items such as feasibility, engineering, construction, accounting, and legal costs. Any expenditure in connection with this project, including but not limited to the feasibility, engineering, surveying, plans, bidding, legal, including Bond Counsel, accounting, construction management, contractors, or the like shall be paid by the Town from the Capital Projects Account.

5. That the Town shall, on the further resolutions of the Town Board, determine what portion of the Capital Project will be paid from the General Fund and transfer such monies to the Capital Fund as it deems appropriate, and if needed, to determine by further resolution if it needs to finance any portion of the Capital Project, and if so, for Bond Anticipation Notes and to approve the same under the provisions of the N.Y. Local Finance Law. Any determination to finance any portion of the cost of the Capital Project shall be consistent with the provisions of the Local Finance Law of the State of New York.

6. This is a Type II Action is an activity for the replacement of a structure “in kind” on the same site which does not exceed the threshold of Section 617.12 of 6 NYCRR Part 617 of the Rules and Regulations implementing the State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQRA), and as such, at this time, is exempt from further SEQRA Action.

The question of the adoption of the foregoing resolution was moved by Town Supervisor Virginia Stern and seconded by Town Councilwoman Johanna Shafer and was duly put to a vote on roll call, which resulted as follows:



Board Member CHRIS FLYNN



voted 
- NO



Board Member MARK D’AGOSTINO


voted
- NO



Board Member THOMAS DEWHIRST 


voted
- NO



Board Member JOHANNA SHAFER


voted  - YES



Supervisor VIRGINIA STERN



voted  - YES

This Resolution, having received three negative votes of the members of the Town Board, was not adopted.

Discussion followed with Councilman Flynn stating that he wants to see the costs stated in this resolution to be under $2,000,000.00.  

Discussion followed regarding “Privilege of the Floor” during this Town Board meeting.  A motion to have a “Privilege of the Floor” at this point in the meeting to hear residents that had come on the noise issue was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Christopher Flynn.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – yes; Johanna Shafer – no; Virginia Stern – no.  Motion carried.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 

Melissa Burdick, Halas Lane, read a letter to the Town Board regarding her children’s’ use of ATV’s on her property.  

David Albenda, Halas Lane, spoke of the noise concerns with his neighbor and felt that the situation was very volatile.

Mark Stern, Market Lane, said that he felt that rules and regulations are sometimes necessary with such common problems.

Further discussion between the neighbors and the Town Board continued.

Erin Dewhirst, Jameson Hill Road, suggested that mediation with all involved should be looked into before rules and regulations were enacted.

Further discussion ensued. 

4. ACCEPT PETER BOVE’S RESIGNATION FROM THE NEW GARAGE COMMITTEE: A motion to accept Mr. Bove’s resignation was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  Garage
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Committee Chair Bob Cadwallader had said that they did not need a replacement member.

5. ACCEPT RENEE RICHARD’S RESIGNATION FROM THE RECREATION COMMISSION: Mrs. Richard’s resignation letter had just been received, and to avoid holding up the Rec. Commission’s search for a new member, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to accept her resignation and have the Clerk advertise for a new member.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

GENERAL BUSINESS:

1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the May 20th Special Meeting were discussed, with Councilman Flynn requesting that a line be removed from page 2.  A motion was then made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve the May 20, 2011 Minutes as amended.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  The Minutes of the May 12th, 2011 Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  The Board agreed to hold off on the approval of the June 6th, 2011 Minutes taken from the Workshop Meeting.

2. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS:  The June 2011 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Board Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on the motion of Virginia Stern, second by Christopher Flynn, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 21734-21785 [JC Fund, ck.# 21735], in the amount of $35,907.42; Highway Fund, check numbers 21786-21812, in the amount of $45,857.39; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check # 21813, in the amount of $589.04; and Capital Project Account-Highway Garage, check # 21814, in the amount of $2,850.00.  Grand total of Abstract #6: $85,203.85.  Planning Escrow, Abstract #6P, check numbers 771-773, in the amount of $1,953.90.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

3. FUND TRANSFER: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to transfer $245.41 from the Risk Retention Fund to the General Fund to cover litigation expenses.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – abstained; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried.

4. BUDGET RESOLUTION: The following resolution was approved as follows:

GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

RESOLUTION # 10 OF 2011

Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern

Seconded by Councilman Christopher Flynn

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2011 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2011 General Fund budget:


Account





      Increase
       Decrease

00-01-1110-42 – Court Security



      $ 3,000.00
______


00-01-1110-43 – Labor Counsel-Union 


        $ 1,423.98
       



00-01-1355-20 – Assessor’s equipment – hard drive

      $ 126.27
____________

00-01-1990-40 – Contingency




                   $ 2,297.24

00-06-7180-20 – Beach & Pool – pond pumps

         $ 138.00




00-06-7180-40 – Beach & Pool – contractual


           
       $ 138.00


00-06-7510-20 – Historian – computer


       $ 746.99




00-07-8010-42 – Special Counsel- Article 78

       $ 245.41









TOTAL:

      $ 5,680.65      $ 2,435.24 
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   Revenues

00-2610     Court fines




      $ 3,000.00

______

00-5031     Risk Retention funds



      $ 245.41

______






TOTAL:
                  $ 3,245.41


Roll Call Vote as follows:
Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes





Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes





Councilman Christopher Flynn – yes





Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes





Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes

Budget Resolution # 10 of 2011 approved by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members present and certified this 9th day of June 2011.

EXECUTIVE SESSION: 

A motion was made at 9:35 PM by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the regular meeting and go into an Executive Session regarding labor negotiations.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

Councilman Flynn had to leave at 9:50 PM.  A motion was made at 10:20 PM by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the Executive Session and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

A motion to adjourn at 10:21 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk


